
ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇINTRODUCTION 

The history of national curriculum policy development in Australia has been 
somewhat chequered. Christie (1985) has identified three distinct phases in 
national curriculum development activities and since that time it is possible 
to identify at least two more. The phases identified by Christie will be used 
as a starting point in this paper. It is recognised, however, that they exclude 
the very significant Australian Science Education Project of the early 1970's 
and the Commonwealth's efforts at providing curriculum resources for non 
English speaking background students. Nevertheless, they are convenient for the 
purposes of analysis. The phases are : 

- The 'committee phase' in the early to late 1970's when  the National Committee 
on Social Science Teaching, the Asian Studies Coordinating Committee and the 
National Committee on English Teaching, acted as coordinating mechanisms for 
joint curriculum activities between the Commonwealth and the States.  

- The creation of the Curriculum Development Centre (CDC) in 1975 as a 
Commonwealth statutory authority marked the end of the 'committee'phase and 
witnessed a more coordinated and expansive Commonwealth effort in the 
curriculum area. This phase was terminated in 1981 by the Review of 
Commonwealth Functions(RCF) Committee (more commonly known as the 'Razor 
Gang'). The curriculum function was considerably reduced and moved into the 
Commonwealth Department of Education from where it operated for several years.  

- In 1983, the first Hawke Labor moved to reactivate the CDC to honour one of 
its election promises. This represented the third phase of national curriculum 
development during which CDC became a semi-autonomous unit within the 
Commonwealth Schools Commission reporting directly to the Minister through a 
statutory body, the Curriculum Development Council.  

To these three phases identified by Christie must now be added two more: 

- In 1987, with the accession of the third Hawke government, the Commonwealth 
Schools Commission was abolished and CDC was incorporated into the newly 
created Department of Employment, Education and Training (DEET). It maintained 
most of its programs and functions but had no reporting mechanism outside of 
DEET.  

- On 1 July 1989 the reactivated CDC itself was abolished and replaced within 
DEET by a Curriculum Policy Unit (subsequently retitled the Gender Equity and 
Curriculum Policy Unit), a section within the Schools and Curriculum Policy 
Branch. The materials development function itself was transferred to the 
incipient Curriculum Corporation, a jointly owned company of the Commonwealth 
and State Ministers for Education, excluding the New South Wales Minister.  

Given this chequered history it seems important to try and provide some 
framework in which to consider the development of successive Commonwealth 
governments' attitudes to the development of curriculum policy. Some writers, 
for example, have ascribed the changes in policy direction to either major 
shifts in political alignment and theoretical dispositions on the part of 
governments (MacPherson, 1990) or simply to naivety and unexamined assumptions 
that underestimate the complexity of achieving national curriculum objectives 
(Piper, 1989). Both of these explanations may be correct although in advancing 
them, both writers tend to romanticise the earlier phases in national 
curriculum development and portray the later phases as severe departures from 
the norm, especially in relation to national curriculum and national 
assessment.  

In this paper I wish to argue that current developments relating to national 
curriculum policy are very much an extension of previous efforts and in fact 
stem directly from them. The objectives of the third  and fourth Hawke 



governments in the area of curriculum policy are neither innovative nor 
markedly different from policy objectives during the Fraser years or the first 
two Hawke governments. Current efforts, therefore, represent a phase in an 
evolutionary process rather than a dramatic and severe change in direction.  

NATIONAL CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT DURING THE FRASER YEARS 

Macpherson (1990) has described CDC during this period as a 'major vehicle for 
curriculum reform and School Based Curriculum Development' (p.3). He clearly 
sees links with 'the radical social philosophy of the Whitlam administration' 
and the reformist policies of the Commonwealth Schools Commission. This is 
probably an accurate and shared perception of CDC's function during the Fraser 
years. Yet it is just a little too romantic. It is probably more accurate to 
describe CDC during these years as a national agency in search of a mission. It 
came close to finding that mission with the publication of Core Curriculum for 
Australian Schools in 1980, but too late to be saved from the RCF decision in 
1981 to abolish it as a statutory body.  

One set of indicators tending to support the assertion that CDC lacked focus 
and direction during the Fraser years are the financial allocations to 
individual projects. For example, in the projected triennial program for 
1979/80-1981/82 there were eighteen separate funding categories with more than 
eighty separate projects receiving funding. Project grants ranged in size from 
$1,000-160,000. In addition, almost 30% of total funds allocated to CDC were 
spent on secretariat and administrative expenses. (Curriculum Development 
Centre, 1980).  

In reviewing the specific projects that were to be funded at that time, it 
seems clear that there was not a single priority for national curriculum 
development. If financial indicators alone are taken as the criteria, then the 
Language Development Project emerges as a clear priority with $399,000 
allocated over the three year period. This contrasts,for example, with the 
$25,000 allocated to commissioned projects relating to school based curriculum 
development over the same period. Financial indicators alone are probably too 
crude a measurement for the purpose of assessing curriculum priorities yet they 
help to make the point that effort in these early years was disparate and 
unfocussed.  

This was recognised by senior staff within CDC. Writing in 1980 Skilbeck, CDC's 
foundation Director, pointed out (Curriculum Development Centre,1980): 

The Centre is now moving to a more integrated and holistic approach in its 
triennial program in an effort to use limited resources more effectively.  

   
It is moving away from small, specific areas which can frequently be undertaken 

better by other bodies at both State and Federal levels and directing its 
resources to major and significant thrusts such as the development of a core 
curriculum and national projects in science, mathematics, language, the arts 
and social education.  (p.vi) 

This view was re-echoed by David Francis, Skilbeck's successor, at the CDC 
(Curriculum Development Centre 1981): 

Its (i.e. CDC's) role will become focused increasingly in what might be termed 
matters of national significance. These include its program in school-based 
curriculum development and core curriculum, needs and priorities in relation to 
major national initiatives, such as multiculturalism and the 
educational requirements of work and leisure, and more broadly the nation 
building role in which schools have a significant if often poorly defined part 
to play.  (p.viii) 

CDC did not get the opportunity to refocus its activities but prior to its 



abolition made what might be seen as its most significant contribution to 
curriculum policy and debate in Australia with the release of Core Curriculum 
for Australian Schools. Had that document been followed up in a systematic way 
through the CDC it clearly had the potential to reshape CDC's entire work 
program and focus effort on the mainstream curriculum of Australian schools.  
This was a new direction which could have seen a concentration of effort on 
major curriculum concerns and may well have provided a new role for the 
Commonwealth. Yet the RCF funding decision called an abrupt halt to what might 
have been a promising future for CDC - a future that was possibly being 
foreshadowed in the comments of Skilbeck and Francis referred to above.  

The important point to note is that reference to 'nationally significant' 
curriculum issues is not confined to the current policy debate on national 
curriculum development. Skilbeck and Francis both had a vision that would have 
taken CDC beyond its concerns with an array of project-based activities to 
focus more on nationally significant activities had they been allowed to pursue 
it. A fundamental difference, however, between the vision of Skilbeck and 
Francis and that of later protagonists is that the former were (and are) 
professional educators. They were driven by progressivist  and humanistic 
educational ideals and values. The latter were(and are) instrumentalists - keen 
to ensure that investment in education pays off with economic returns to the 
nation. While this is a significant difference, it should not be allowed to 
mask the fact that even for educators in the progressivist mould there was some 
attraction in the notion of a more nationally consistent approach to 
curriculum, especially if it could be driven by the progressivist ideals 
underpinning Core Curriculum for Australian Schools.  

In addition, the RCF decision to abolish CDC should not be taken to mean that 
the Commonwealth had lost interest in maintaining a curriculum function. The 
decision may not have been implemented had the Commonwealth been able to 
persuade the States that they should contribute towards the costs of national 
curriculum development. Indeed the Australian Education Council was seen at 
that time to be an appropriate body through which to negotiate joint 
Commonwealth/State curriculum projects. This point was referred to obliquely in 
a Ministerial Media Release (30.22.81): 

He (the Minister) said he would be willing to take up with the States any 
proposals they had for joint curriculum  development projects. The Commonwealth 
would pay half the costs of these projects if the States paid the other half.  
 
The States, however, were not forthcoming and CDC was moved into the 
Commonwealth Department of Education where it continued to operate a limited 
range of programs and projects in areas of national significance such as 
aboriginal education and multicultural education. A singularly important policy 
lesson emerged at this point: the tension between the Commonwealth and the 
States over curriculum responsibilities has characterised national curriculum 
policy developments from the earliest days to the present. The refusal of the 
States to join a cooperative funding effort at this time was a measure of State 
resistance to Commonwealth ambitions in the area -as ill-defined as those 
ambitions were at that stage.  

THE REACTIVATION OF THE CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT CENTRE 

The refocussing of effort suggested by Skilbeck and Francis in the early 1980's 
was taken up by the reactivated CDC. Six major program areas were initially 
identified for national curriculum development in addition to its publications 
program (Curriculum Development Centre, 1985): 

- Educational policies of the Commonwealth Government - Fundamental areas of 
knowledge - Initiatives supporting national cohesion - Educational policies of 
the States and Territories - Research related to curriculum development and 

education - Collection and dissemination of curriculum information 



It is not clear just how these 'program priority areas' dictated activities as 
part of CDC's operations but during 1985, the first full year of the 
reactivated CDC, 'twelve projects were completed and a further 15 were 
commenced' (Commonwealth Schools Commission, 1986). In its recommendations to 
the Minister for 1986/1987 twelve new major program areas were identified and 
these were much more curriculum specific (Commonwealth Schools Commission, 
1986): 

- Language and learning - Mathematics - Science - Curriculum and Technology -
Aboriginal Education - Australian Studies - Education and the Arts -

Languages 
other than English - National Curriculum Information Sharing - Curriculum and the 
World of Work - National Curriculum Issues     (p.37) 

These remained priorities until abolition of the reactivated CDC in July 1989. 
Yet in addition to this concentration of effort, there was also a discernible 
change in the policy directions being pursued by the Curriculum Development 
Centre Council. In its 1985 Report to the Minister (Commonwealth Schools 
Commission, 1986) it highlighted the need for basic skills, the relationships 
between schooling and work, the challenges of science and technology, the need 
to promote an Australian cultural identity and the role of languages other than 
English as a national economic resource. This was part of a new curriculum and 
educational agenda being pursued by the Commonwealth - economically oriented 
and more instrumental in nature. At this stage, however, the instrumental 
rhetoric is still couched in vaguely progressivist terms although at times the 
instrumentalism is unmistakable as the following extract indicates 
(Commonwealth Schools Commission, 1986) : 

The lack of a significant pool of highly trained linguists has the potential 
to 
affect Australian trading relationships and the level at which Australia is 
able to operate in the international arena. The ability to communicate in two or 
three languages is a valuable national asset that should be developed.  

(p.9).  

This represents a not so subtle shift from the progressivist days of the 
earlier CDC and clearly points forward to the kind of instrumentalism that has 
dominated Commonwealth curriculum policy from the end of 1987 to the present 
time. Yet the important point to note is that such views were very much part of 
the Curriculum Development Centre Council's thinking  towards the end of 1985. 
Instrumental thinking in educational policy development did not suddenly appear 
with the third Hawke government. Its roots lie in the policies that were 
pursued by Senator Susan Ryan while she was the Commonwealth Minster for 
Education- although it has to be said that it was a much paler version of 
instrumentalism than that adopted by her successor.  

Yet the similarities between the objectives of Senator Ryan and her successor 
the curriculum policy area deserve further comment. Senator Ryan, for example, 
was at least as committed to the idea of a national core curriculum as the 
current Minister. She strongly supported the resolution of the Australian 
Education Council in June 1986 calling for a national collaborative effort in 
curriculum development with two main objectives (Kennedy, 1989): 

- to utilize to maximum effect scarce curriculum development resources and 

- to ensure that unnecessary differences in curricula from State to State be 
minimised.  

Action on these objectives was pursued through the Curriculum Development 
Council and the Conference of Directors' - General over the next two years and 
a list of priority areas was agreed : Science Education, Literacy, Numeracy, 



Languages other than English  and English as a Second Language. CDC played a 
significant role in the process through its membership of the Directors of 
Curriculum  who had been given operational responsibility for the AEC's 
curriculum agenda. The process was halted by the accession of the fourth Hawke 
government, the abolition of the Commonwealth Schools Commission and the 
creation of DEET and CDC's absorption into it.  

It could be argued that progress over this two year period was slight and the 
outcomes insignificant : A National Statement on Science, the National Guide to 
Literacy, the Australian Language Levels Guidelines, the establishment of a 
National Reference Group for ESL and lack of agreement on a numeracy initiative 
(Kennedy, 1989). Yet the point to note is not so much the outcomes (which were 
all originally CDC initiatives) but the process. For the first time, the AEC 
was being used as a forum to initiate national curriculum policy - the outcomes 
may not have been impressive but the message was not surely lost on the new 
Commonwealth Minister for Employment, Education and Training. If it could be 
done, why could it not be done more effectively? The precedent had been set - 
it now needed to be pursued more vigorously.  

CURRICULUM POLICY DEVELOPMENT IN A TECHNOCRATIC ENVIRONMENT 

CDC's incorporation into DEET coincided with a large scale restructuring of the 
entire Commonwealth public service, including the senior management structure 
within DEET and CDC itself. Yet apart from losing one senior position, CDC was 
initially left very much to pursue its previous activities including the 
national collaborative curriculum exercises initiated by the AEC. Yet at the 
same time the Commonwealth's most significant statement on school-level 
curriculum being prepared without any reference to CDC. Strengthening 
Australia's Schools, a major Ministerial statement, was released just prior to 
the May Economic Statement in 1988. Its rhetoric concerning the curriculum 
sounded new in advocating a common curriculum framework for Australian 
schools(Dawkins, 1988) : 

A common curriculum framework could, for example, emphasise the need for higher 
general levels of literacy, numeracy and analytical skills across the nation. 
The framework must also acknowledge Australia's increasing orientation towards 
the Asian Pacific region. A major feature of a common curriculum framework 
would be criteria for determining content in major subject areas. Criteria for 
methods of assessing the achievement of curriculum objectives should be 
outlined. The framework should provide a guide to the best curriculum design 
and teaching practices.     (p.4).  

The rhetoric certainly was new as Piper(1989) has indicated. The language of 
Strengthening Australia's Schools was marked by its instrumental orientation 
and its managerial perspective - it was not the product of professional 
educators but of the new technocratic ascendancy within DEET. Yet its 
objectives in seeking a more coherent approach to the curriculum of Australian 
schools was by no means new. Similar objectives were being pursued in Core 
Curriculum for Australian Schools and through Senator Ryan's support for 
national curriculum collaboration through the AEC during the second Hawke 
government.  Strengthening Australia's Schools is best seen as the extension of 
these efforts rather than as an entirely new departure in Commonwealth 
curriculum policy. It is an outcome of the third and fourth Hawke governments' 
concern with micro-economic reform, the current account deficit, award 
restructuring. It must also be seen as an attempt to avoid any political 
fallout from community perceptions concerning declining educational standards. 
It signalled not so much a new direction for Commonwealth curriculum policy as 
an old direction given new impetus in the light of perceived economic problems 
facing the nation.  

Like Senator Ryan, Mr Dawkins saw the AEC as the natural forum in which to 
pursue national curriculum policy objectives. With Strengthening Australia's 



Schools as his platform, he called a special meeting of all Australian 
Education Ministers on 27 July 1988. The outcomes of the meeting were 
significant. There was agreement to conduct two major curriculum mapping 
exercises concerned with general curriculum policies and mathematics - the task 
was given to the Conference of Directors' - General and was to be undertaken by 
the Directors of Curriculum from each State and Territory. At the same time a 
recommendation was accepted to review the structures of a number of existing 
organisations to see if some rationalisation might be made. Prominent among 
those organisations was the Curriculum Development Centre, the Australian 
Council for Educational Research and the Australian Schools Cataloguing 
Information Service. This commenced a lengthy process which eventually 
culminated in the wind-down of CDC and the transfer of its materials and 
funding to the Curriculum Corporation.  

The wind-down of CDC in this way has by no means led to  the withdrawal of the 
Commonwealth from the area of curriculum. On the contrary, The Commonwealth has 
an equal partnership in the Curriculum Corporation and the AEC is pursuing a 
vigorous curriculum policy agenda through a series of mapping exercise and the 
development of national curriculum statements in major subject areas. In an 
important sense the long term curriculum policy objectives of the Commonwealth 
are now being achieved in a way that they have not in the past. A new 
instrumental agenda has provided the platform on which  the Commonwealth and 
the States and Territories can work together on mainstream curriculum issues 
influencing Australian schools. The outcomes of these efforts have yet to be 
assessed and their importance for the future of Australian education is an 
issue that is currently occupying the minds of many Australian educators.  

CONCLUSION 

Over a fifteen year period - and longer if the Australian Science Education 
Project is taken as the starting point of the Commonwealth's interest in 
curriculum-the Commonwealth has sought for itself a role in relation to the 
curriculum of schools. The concept of a national curriculum agency working 
cooperatively with the States and the Commonwealth has won support from both 
sides of the political spectrum. Yet in operational terms it could not deliver 
exactly what policy-makers wanted. Moreover, the two versions of a national 
curriculum agency that emerged in 1975 and 1984 were really 'Commonwealth' 
bodies rather than being truly national in character.  

The AEC was often seen as the most appropriate forum for national curriculum 
issues and in 1986 it accepted for the first time a role in the facilitation of 
national collaboration in curriculum. Since that time the AEC has been used as 
the most significant forum, especially in terms of the agenda that has been 
pursued during the third and fourth Hawke governments. In an important sense 
the AEC has replaced CDC as the forum for achieving national curriculum policy 
objectives.  

The importance of the AEC in this context is bolstered by the Curriculum 
Corporation - all of whose owners are members of the AEC. The Curriculum 
Corporation can be seen as the operational arm of the most powerful curriculum 
policy organisation ever established in Australia. In this sense, the 
Commonwealth's curriculum policy objectives over a fifteen year period have 
been achieved. At what cost and with what results, only the future will tell.  
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